# 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9

PRESENT:

### 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21

# 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30

## 31 32 33 34 35 36 37

38 39

> 46 47

44

45

48 49

50 51 52

53

54 55

56

TOWN OF BETHLEHEM **BOARD OF APPEALS** 

### **April 21, 2010**

A regular meeting of the Board of Appeals, of the Town of Bethlehem, Albany County, New York, was held on the above date at the Town Offices, 445 Delaware Ave, Delmar New York

### Daniel Coffey, Board of Appeals Chairman

Michael Moore, Board of Appeals Counsel Keith Silliman, Planning Board Counsel Lennie Micelli, Board of Appeals Member David DeCancio, Board of Appeals Member Matt Watson, Board of Appeals Member Kenneth Umina, Board of Appeals Member Mark Platel, Assistant Building Inspector Justin Harbinger, Assistant Building Inspector

Rob Leslie, Senior Town Planner

Peter Lynch Mike Tucker Thomas Burke Luke Mullen Michael Kornstein Matt Clyne Ron Le Vesque Joe Konicek Kim Konicek Richard Robelotto Jennifer Dougherty James Loder Thomas Butler

Chairman Coffey called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm noting that there is a quorum with all members being present as well as Attorney's Mike Moore and Keith Silliman. The first order of business is a Public Hearing for Richard Robelotto to install a 6' fence in the front yard at property located at 19 McCormack Rd. Slingerlands. Mr. Platel would you give us the reason for the hearing.

Yes Mr. Chairman. The applicant is proposing to install a 6 foot fence located in the front yard of his property. In the front yard only a 4' fence is permitted. To paraphrase the zoning law, the front yard is defined as the space between the main structure and the street line. The existing main structure is occupied as a single family dwelling and is located in a core residential zoning district.

The reading of the public hearing was indented into minutes on a motion by Mr. Umina and on a second by Mr. Micelli.

Mr. Robelotto from 19 McCormack Rd gave the presentation for his variance stating that the fence will be replacing the existing row of arborvitae that ran between his and his neighbor that was damaged over the last few winters and can't be rehabilitated at this time. The fence will be 50' from the road and runs on a diagonal away from the house and will still be seen from the road. The adjoining neighbor is in full support of the fence and actually offered to pay for part of the fence. Chairman Coffey asked if the neighbor was Mary Kelly. Mr. Robelotto said yes and went on further to say that basically the fence will help us maintain the privacy that we have had for the 30 years that I have lived here and that it also blocks out the headlights that shine into my bedroom from the road. The hedgerow has been there for many years and I have not able to maintain it for several years with them getting older as well as myself getting older. Mr. DeCancio asked for the definition of the front yard questioning whether the fence is really located in the front yard or not and he was directed to the definition section of the code by Attorney Moore and Mr. Platel. Mr. Micelli asked what material the fence would be made of in which the applicant responded either cedar or vinyl. Chairman Coffey had asked if the plantings could be replaced and the applicant responded that the plantings had been there for 30 years and he would have to move them in a ways due to the root structure and to put in plantings that are this size would be monetarily prohibitive. Chairman Coffey asked if you could install a 4' fence and Mr. Robelotto stated that it would not give anywhere the privacy that he and his neighbor have had for many years. Chairman Coffey asked if he was to install the fence if he was going to remove the shrubs and Mr. Robelotto said that they would be removed. Chairman Coffey stated that you can do a 4' fence in the front and he asked if a 4' fence would do and the answer was no in Mr. Robelotto's opinion in order to keep the privacy that he and his neighbor have had in the past with the shrubbery. Mr. Watson inquired as to the height of the existing shrubs and Mr. Robelotto answered that they were at least 10 to 12 feet tall before they got knocked down by the snow. Mr. Coffey asked if the neighbor had be noticed and he said that Mrs. Kelly had been and was in favor and also responded that he is hoping to install vinyl fencing and would be hiring a contractor to install the fence. The public hearing was closed at 7:10.

 Noting that the next public hearing was at 7:15 the Chairman asked that the Board set the public hearing for Peter Ebert. The Board then set the public hearing for May 5, 2010 at 7:00pm on motion by Mr. Umina and a second by Matt Watson. The next issue was brought up by Mr. Platel noting that the applicant from 6 Center Lane had not supplied any additional information and that the Sign Company for Hoffman's Car Wash and Jiffy lube would be in tonight for more direction and to give information.

The minutes of the April 7 2010 meeting were approved as changed on a motion from Mr. DeCancio and on a second by Mr. Watson.

Chairman Coffey opened the Konicek Hearing for a rear yard setback violation at 47 John Street in Selkirk. Mr. Platel stated that the foundation is setback 23.8 feet from the rear property line which is 1.2 feet shy of the 25' required. This encroachment was picked up when the applicant submitted the foundation location as required under the building permit. Mr. Konicek stated that the encroachment of the structure into the rear yard setback was due to the fact that they had to hire a new contractor after the original builder disappeared and took the house plans. They then went back to the engineer that drew up the plans for them to get additional plans to give to the new builder. The mistake happened when we got the plans from the engineer. He reprinted the original plans that we had him draw up, which were previously determined to be too big for the lot. The work had been started and we did not find out about the problem until our surveyor did the foundation location and here we are today. Chairman Coffey asked how much work had been done and Mr. Konicek said that they had stopped after the foundation was poured. After finding out that it was in violation we went to the building department and foiled for the variance and was told by Mr. Platel we could precede at our own risk. Chairman Coffey asked how far along the project was and Mr. Konicek responded that we stopped at the time the foundation was determined to be in violation but continued working after speaking to Mr. Platel. We are now framed and sheathed and are ready to put on the roof. Chairman Coffey verified that it is 1.2 feet off the back corner they were asking for. Mr. Umina and the applicant determined which corner of the building was in violation. Chairman Coffey asked if there was any objection that they knew of and Mr. Konicek stated that they called the Audubon Society two times and have not heard back from them. That land, 68 acres was donated to the Audubon Society by the applicant father. No one at the hearing stood up to speak in favor or in opposition to the application. Mr. Watson asked if there was any other variance that would be needed due to the fact that the plans were wrong and Mr. Platel stated that there were not. The chairman closed the public hearing at 7:23.

Mr. DeCancio let the applicants of the 2 public hearings know that it would be some time before

they would get to possibly discuss the hearings and make a decision. The applicants said thanks for the warning and left.

Chairman Coffey, Next up we have the Delmar Medical Arts and Walgreens I believe next on our agenda and when we last we left off we were going to vote on the variance issue and counsel asked for an uncoordinated review and a Neg Dec. and Attorney Moore was .... 

Mr. DeCancio. Can we stop there Mr. Chairman.

124

Chairman Coffey, Yes

Mr. DeCancio, We just approved minutes that shows a vote.

129 Chairman Coffey, A vote, I do not believe so Mr. DeCancio, Yes, go to March 7<sup>th</sup>.

Chairman Coffey, Do you have a line number.

133 134 Attorney Moore, Legally Dave the board

Dave DeCancio, It's not possible, correct

Attorney Moore, cannot take action pending SEQRA completion of the SEQRA...

Mr. DeCancio, Correct, that is why I want to bring attention line... pause, you said right here line 307 Mr. Platel I would like to.....

Mr. Platel, 300 is, do we have motion, and Mr. lynch said, Dan if I may would the Board consider making a Negative Declaration before you vote.

Chairman Coffey, yeah Dave I do not think we voted.

Mr. DeCancio, line 363, Mr. Platel, you did not vote, you did not vote, ok sorry.

Chairman Coffey, I think the applicant preferred that we did not vote.

Mr. DeCancio. Correct, I misread that I thought it said here that we did vote on line 363.

Chairman Coffey, so there was no vote and a request that we do an uncoordinated review and that there be a vote on SEQRA finding of no significant environmental impact and neg dec. We asked Attorney Moore to come back to discuss and give us his legal opinion on that topic. If you could?

158

- Attorney Moore, Yes Sir. Since I have returned we discussed this internally. I have discussed it with the counsel for the planning board, the chairman of the planning board as to what we all sort of collectively feel would be the appropriate course of action. For the record and the application to the board in public session there are really, let me back up further. As I stated earlier most of the matters that come before this board especially since the 2005 Amendment of the Zoning Code which transferred jurisdiction of special use permits from this board to the planning board. Matters that come before the board many of them are categorically excluded from SEQRA compliance, not all of them but many of them. So I say generally we do not deal with that, we deal with use variances and other area variance applications. This application that is before us tonight for the Burke project is not one of those. The number and type of variances are such that it is not categorically excluded and before this board and any other public agency that may have to rule upon this project within the areas of their jurisdiction. The Town Planning
- - Board and any other they must comply with the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act before they render a final decision. The initial determination that has to be made in respect to this project is in a case like this is when there more than one agency involved in the review

and approval of the project is to determine which of those agencies shall act as the SEQRA Lead Agency. The lead agency's principal duties are to render what we call the determination of environmental significance. That is whether through the judgment and discretion of the lead agency the project may or may not have significant impact on the environment that require further consideration or study ion an environmental impact statement or conversely the lead agency believes there are no such impacts likely to arise and the lead agency will issue what we call a negative declaration and no further SEQRA compliance is required. But we are getting a little ahead of what we have to do tonight. The question that was presented by the determination at hand is which of the at least 2 agencies that we are aware are involved in the review and determination of this project that being this board and the planning board, which should serve as the lead agency. If we are to conduct what the law calls a coordinated review of SEQRA issues there are basically 2 option when more than one agency is involved we can conduct an uncoordinated review under which this board as the first agency to whom the application has been presented would conduct its own SEQRA review without regard to any of the other potential involved agencies. That is a legally permissible action any determination that this board would render on SERQRA would not be binding on any other agencies who may yet come to review this action because of the uncoordinated review and the board would then proceed to consider based on the materials that have been presented provided by the applicant whether this project, not just the variance but the project as a whole, the demolition of the buildings, construction of the new building, the landscaping, the new parking, etcetera, everything, the entire project not just the variances. Whether that project in your judgment may or may not have an impact on the environment would require further study. You can do that; you can conduct an uncoordinated review. It is my understanding, I was not here last week but I have talked briefly with the applicant's counsel and that is the course of action that the applicant prefers. A second option is what we call a coordinated review in which basically, literally the agencies involved coordinate their review processes with one of those agencies acting as the lead agency. If the board elects to conduct a coordinated review this evening the first step in the process would be as I proposed to the board, I believe you have all seen the letter that I have drafted for your consideration. A letter would go a resolution would be adopted by the Board this Board tonight authorizing me, your counsel to send a letter to the Chairman of the Town Planning Board proposing A, that in view of the multiple agencies involved that there be a coordinated review and recommending the town Planning Board as the agency that apparently has broader review jurisdiction and broader authority over the project as a whole should act as the SEQRA lead agency. The planning board if that letter goes forth the planning board would put that matter on its agenda and take that up at its first available opportunity whenever that may be. I can't speak for the planning board for what they will do but I would think it likely that the planning board would accept lead agency status. What that means in terms of this project is that in a coordinated review the ZBA as only an involved agency would then be precluded from taking further action on this project until the Planning Board has rendered its determination of environmental significance under SEQRA. We do not have to wait until the planning board makes its final determination on the site plan and whatever matters may come before the planning board but we do have to wait until the planning board makes its determination under SEQRA because unlike a coordinated review, I 'm sorry, uncoordinated review in a coordinated review the lead agencies determination under SEQRA is in fact binding upon all other involved agencies. So the options are and I know I am giving you a crash course.....

Mr. DeCancio, could you repeat that last line again please, what you just said.

Attorney Moore, in a coordinated review.

222 223 224 225 Mr. DeCancio, coordinated review, ok.

174

175 176 177

178

179

180 181

182 183

184

185

186

187

188 189 190

191

192

193

194

195

196

197

198

199

200

201

202 203

204

205

206

207

208 209

210

211

212

217 218

219 220

 $\overline{221}$ 

226 227

228

229  $\overline{230}$ 

231

Attorney Moore, in a coordinated review process the lead agency....

Mr. DeCancio, all right, got you. I wanted to make sure of that.

Attorney Moore, SEQRA determination is binding upon all other agencies... In discussion that have been held in the last week or so and the counsel of the planning board the chairman and others it has been our considered opinion and recommendation that given the size of the project that location where it is, on a busy corner in the Delaware Ave corridor that we believe it appropriate for the two town agencies involved to proceed in a coordinated review. It is your decision gentlemen as I say and I will make it clear if it wasn't before, either a coordinated or uncoordinated review is a legally permissible way to go. The recommendation that I am making is that we conduct a coordinated review, allow the planning board to determine whether it wishes to accept lead agency status, and then a wait the planning board determination under SEQRA, and I would further recommend that consistent with that coordinated approach to project review. At the appropriate time when the planning board has made its decision under SEQRA, that any approvals that this board wishes to render on the variances the variance application that has been presented be made contingent upon project approval by the planning board. I believe that planning board will take the same approach and that any approvals that the planning board renders in its site plan review will be similarly contingent on consistent approvals by this board so that, that way each board is protected if you will from the other inadvertently or unintentionally making decisions which conflicts with the others. And that would be the substantive review of the project would in that manner proceed in I guess in a lack of a better word a coordinated fashion as well.

Mr. Watson. Now if there is a coordinated review there would be a third day hearing on the coordinated review, is that right?

Attorney Moore, no, the play in my understanding, no there is no mandated, let me get my regulations. The planning board, we would send a letter or something like that to the planning board, the planning board would then take it up at their first available opportunity. I do not set the board's agenda nor do we and I do not know what their schedule is like but they would take it up at their first available opportunity but there is no .......

Mr. Watson, I was reviewing SEQRA on the DEC website.

Attorney Moore, yes they must make a determination in

Mr. Watson, 30 Days.

Mr. DeCancio, 30 Days.

Mr. Moore, lead agency must be agreed upon within 30 days of the date of submission would be sent to the planning board. So if we sent it tomorrow they would be required to decide the lead agency issue within 30 days. It is not mandated that they wait 30 but again I do not control the planning board's agenda nor do we.

Chairman Coffey, now we have to grant a determination...

Attorney Moore, and then, I am sorry Dan. The lead agency once established must then determine the environmental significance of the action in 20 days after acceptance.

Chairman Coffey, now having closed the public hearing we have 62 days from close of public hearing to render our determination and that clock is still running not withstanding?

Attorney Moore, that clock is still running however if we initiated the lead agency coordination process again the zoning board as an involved agency would be legally precluded from rendering any decision until the lead agency was decided upon and once decided the lead agency renders its determination of environmental significance there are 2 other, well, the 62 days is running right now, the 62 days is running.

Chairman Coffey, all right, I want to hear from the applicant in a second but if I can just briefly summarize my understanding is that the board has, that this is an unlisted action, no question and the board can do either a coordinated review or can do uncoordinated review in its discretion.

290 Attorney Moore, either course is legally permissible.

Mr. DeCancio, can I add one thing to that? Clarity to the board. Should we initiate an uncoordinated review each board would do their own assessment.

Attorney Moore, correct.

Mr. DeCancio and the planning board would do their own...

Attorney Moore, correct.

Mr. DeCancio, we would not prohibit them from doing anything of requesting a EIS

Attorney Moore, this determination would not be binding upon the planning board.

Mr. DeCancio, Correct.

Attorney Moore, Correct.

Mr. Umina, Why would we want a coordinated review if ours is not binding?

Attorney Moore, Simple to facilitate communication and coordination between the 2 boards on a project of this size and perhaps importance to the corner.

Mr. Umina, And I have another question. How quick could they take this up?

Attorney Moore, I could not answer this. That would be up to the board just as this board sets its own agenda that would be up to the planning board.

Mr. Umina, They would not take first the SEQRA and take a look at that right away.

Attorney Moore, That is up to the board. That would be up to the planning board although planning board counsel is here so if he wants to weigh in.

Attorney Silliman, first thing we would do before we proceed any further.....

Attorney Moore, for the record this is Keith Silliman the planning board counsel.

Attorney Silliman, sorry, we would take a look at SEQRA and make the SEQRA determination first thing.

Mr. Umina, so that would be the first thing on your agenda?

Attorney Silliman, Yeah we would have to make a pos dec or neg dec before we can get into the site plan or the special use permit.

Mr. Umina, so I'd like another clarification, if we were to vote for a coordinated review how soon would your SEQRA, would you be able to speculate as how soon the SEQRA would be determined?

Attorney Silliman, it would be speculation. It depends on the quality of the information coming in from the applicant.

Mr. Umina, so you would not know?

Attorney Silliman No, but these projects move pretty quickly working with the staff through our process.

Attorney Moore, The question has been put to me earlier in these deliberations as to whether this

SEQRA review process could have been initiated at the outset of our review the answer to that is yes. And if there are those who are concerned that this was a failing on someone's part I will take the blame for that but yes the process could have been initiated buy this board when the application was first presented to you, it was not.

Chairman Coffey, Any other questions for counsel? I just, I want to give everyone a chance to talk but do you have any questions for counsel. Otherwise I want to hear from the applicant

Mr. Watson, I am having a hard time grasping why the significance of coordinated is when, this is probably more for comment but in an uncoordinated review the planning board could take this up, review the environmental impacts and they will take the appropriate actions and make them address the concerns appropriately right?

Attorney Moore, Yes.

 Chairman Coffey, Mr. Lynch, do you have some comments? And just for the record I did get an email from you April 20, 2010 for the record but feel free to expand on your comments.

Mr. Lynch, I did want to pass out an email to Mike Moore and to Dan and would have sent it to everyone but I did not have your emails.

Mr. DeCancio, can you read it to us?

Mr. Lynch, yes I would love to read it.

Attorney Moore, I think it was forwarded Peter.

Mr. Lynch, let me just say this, after the last meeting as you know I did at the last meeting ask you not to vote because as Michael indicated this is an action that does require a SEQRA determination before you vote so we wanted to make sure that if you vote for a project and of course you all discuss your views we wanted to make sure that it would stick and be in compliance with the environmental law. In my email to Michael I point out one fundamental point, first of all it is without question an unlisted action and as Michael indicated it is absolutely permissible for a zoning board in an unlisted action to conduct its own SEQRA review, it is called an uncoordinated review and the planning board can conduct its own review. The SEQRA regulation that I sited which is 617.6 B 4 I, in my email, basically says that to a board that is conducting an uncoordinated review is that if you find that this project has a significant adverse environmental impact, one that will likely in other words require the preparation of an environmental impact statement then you have to stop the uncoordinated review and engage in a coordinated review with the planning board, select which board is going to become the lead agency and conduct the coordinated review. As I pointed out in my memo to Dan and Mike and I do not think you all have it.....

Mr. Chairman, I think they have it.

Mr. DeCancio, Yeah.

Mr. Lynch, But the point of the matter is this, is we probably belabored the point in the meeting but we have this assembled parcel with the two existing buildings on it already and the use is essentially the same use, office / pharmacy, consolidating the two building into one, and granted increasing the green space to 21% and so on as laid out in my memo. I think it is fundamentally clear that this board is well in its discretion to do two fundamental things under SQRA. One, to declare an uncoordinated review that you are going to do your own environmental review of the project as life will find it is a project. And two to issue a negative declaration of environmental significance which is essentially a finding that this particular redevelopment of this existing site will not cause an adverse environmental impact which would otherwise necessitate a full blow EIS process. If you do that if you engage in the uncoordinated review, issue the negative declaration and then vote to grant the variances we have requested and fully discussed at the last

meeting, then when this project then goes forward to the planning board it goes as a project that has definition, it goes as a project that all of these bulk requirements as far as the dimensional requirements and the parking spaces it goes to the planning board as a project. And when the planning board gets the project it then reviews the project as if the variances were in place as a principally permitted use. In other words, if you grant the variances when we go before the planning board the issue of the number of spots or the variances that we have asked you for has already been determined by this board which of course is in your jurisdiction. If we conversely go to, and by the way if you grant the variances for the project you do not need to make those variances conditioned, simple because we cannot build the project without site plan anyway. So the fact of the matter is your variance determination should be a determination if you are willing to grant the variances as indicated 2 weeks ago, it should be a determination to the planning board that you are sending this project to them for site plan review with your determination that the variances requested are appropriate. Now conversely the reason why I spoke to Michael about this a week after the meeting and sent him the memo about why we want an uncoordinated review the reason is very simple. Number one is if you send this project now, if you send this to the planning board for a coordinated review you are going beyond what SEQRA requires. Because SEQRA is saying, hey guys if you're a zoning board and you have an unlisted action that clearly does not have an adverse environmental impact, it is the reuse of an existing site for the same use then you are going beyond what the SEQRA regulations are directing you to do. Secondly, if you send this application to the planning board without the variances in place, well then the planning board will not have the benefit of knowing ultimately when they are reviewing the project, well how do we review the site plan for this project because if our view of this project of the project without the variances we might have one view of it but if we are reviewing the project with the variances already determined we now have a defined project.

Chairman Coffey, I thought the site plan was not going to come up, that the first step was going to be the SEQRA and then it comes back to us for the variance. So I do not think they are going to get into the site plan.

Attorney Moore, I think that is right.

406

407

408

409

410

411 412 413

414 415

416

417

418

419

424

425

426

427

428

429

430 431

432

433

434 435

436 437

438

439

440

441

442

443

444

445 446

447

448

449

450 451

452 453

454

455

456

457

458

459

460

461

462 463 Mr. Lynch, well let me Dan, I, I can see that analogy but the truth of the matter is in the real world of economic pressures of development we do not have the luxury of that kind of a time line. But the fact is the planning board would be well within its discretion to conduct its review. Say you did a coordinated review, in other words say you send a letter to the planning board and between the two boards you guys agree the planning board would be lead agency. Ok lead agency, the planning board could take that project do its review and it could actually issue the negative declaration the same night it decides to grant the site plan approval. It does not have to grant the SEQRA determination first, it can do it at the same time. Our position is this, this is an entirely unnecessary move on the part of the board. You don't have to do what, with respect to counsel what he is recommending you to do. If you give the project some definition you are not prejudicing the planning board from reviewing its site plan because let's face it whether you give the variances to us or not it is not a function of the planning board. And effectively I find it extraordinary that counsel is recommending to the board that you essentially advocate your SEQRA review of this project based on a meeting between the planning board chair and planning board counsel. Because frankly what happens is that you guys would basically be passing the matter along and the truth of the matter is as the applicant, we really needs to have a determination on the project and I know that as I said in my email to Dan and Mike, we were really gratified two weeks ago when you guys were indicating you know what, you're going to grant this variance so delay on a technicality that is completely unnecessary especially when the technicality is that the recommendation of counsel is something that SEQRA does not require us to do. And in fact SEQRA allows you to do what we have asked you to do. Now I have drawn up a proposed negative declaration which simply outlines some of the factors here which we thought were fairly straight forward about the demolition the two existing buildings, replacing it. Mr. DeCancio I took some notes when he was reciting some of his reasons, the second criteria for example was creating a sense of place. We talked about the closure of the access drives along Delaware Avenue to further pedestrian safety and frankly in going through it you may recall we added those 4 foot wide isles in the parking lot so instead of having this a wide open

parking lot where people can drive anywhere they want by putting those n people really have to stay within the drive lanes because pedestrian safety on site was an issue so we laid out those factors. I cannot overemphasize how important it is for the project to continue to get some direction form you guys and we are asking you to please consider our request that you actually exercise your discretion to make the SEQRA determination tonight and to vote on the variances. We cannot really survive in the process if you will, a delay on the vote of the variance simply because we have potential tenants that we have to report to and if we go back and do not have the variance we basically have nothing. And if we get further delayed in the process through the SEQRA process with the planning board we have got nothing. Granted if you grant the variances tonight that does not mean that the planning board cannot conduct its own environmental review, we would welcome them to conduct their own environmental review and they are certainly not bound by your SEQRA determination so you would not be undermining the planning board's environmental review in any shape or form. Nor would you be undermining their site plan review, they still have the right to conduct their site plan review. But you would be sending the project to the board with definition that these variances are in place now go ahead and review the site plan. So with all due respect of the recommendation from counsel I would ask this board to consider the application that we are proposing the issuance of the negative declaration and the vote on the variance. And I would certainly be happy to entertain any questions if there are any.

Chairman Coffey, I understand and appreciate your concern about the timing and I certainly understand that time is money and you know we certainly would work with you. I guess that it's my understanding is there any application pending with the planning board?

Mr. Lynch, No we had what happened Dan is we had done a meeting with the development team quite a while ago actually. I believe it may have been December, November and what happened at that meeting when we were getting comments from all the department heads what rally became clear is that hey guys you need this variance and that variances and you know there was really confusing to go back to the planning board with a site plan application without the issue of the variances being put to bed one way or the other. Not to mention that fact that there may be some additional studies that the planning board would be looking for such as storm water and the light that cost significant amounts of money. We decided as part of the process that, say hey look it lets not put the cart before the horse. Let's go to the zoning board first and make our case, we believe we have a legitimate case for the variances and I believe after the discussion two weeks ago of this board you also believe that we have a good case for the variances. And you know once we have that solid base to go forward we can go forward to the planning board with direction and that is why we did not submit the site plan application to the planning board because Dan the fact is if you guys denied the variance there would not be a site plan.

Chairman Coffey, you would not need site plan.

Mr. Lynch, Yes and so basically I am asking you and encouraging you to look at it. You know you can do it, you are well in your discretion to do it under the environmental law and Mike even acknowledged that. You all indicated that you were going to vote in favor of the variance, this is a good project it is a good project for the site. I do not want to go back and belabor all the points of about the bighted site but this is a good project, it is a real project and it will happen if we have the help and assistance of the boards. And it is not that I am asking you to grant a variance that would be inappropriate and I am certainly not asking you to do anything that would be contrary to SEQRA. Frankly you all know I am the one that asked you not to please not vote on it because we do want to comply with SEQRA. That's my case guys.

Chairman Coffey, Any other questions for the applicant? Ok. Anyone else here to speak on this issue? If there are no further comments I would like to hear from each of the board members and we will decide on how to handle it. I would like to provide my comments first. I agree with the applicant that this is a worthwhile project. I agree the area is blighted and needs development and I agree that we should work as quickly as we can. If we are going to go forward, and the applicant is correct that we indicated at the last meeting that we are going to grant the variances, then we certainly want to make that happen. We understand that time is money, we understand

that every day that goes by that area is blighted and it remains an eyesore to the town. That having been said I do take the advice of counsel with respect on how SEQRA should be handled in this matter. Just incidentally some of us had gone to some training to Hudson Valley Community College a couple of weeks ago and one of the speakers in my recollection specifically said that if when you have an issue that is before both zoning and planning the, you do not have to but the preferred method would be would to have the zoning defer to the planning board ask them to be lead agency simply because the planning board has more experience. I can speak to that having served on the planning board that they have more experience in dealing with SEQRA issues. I will note that later our next item on the agenda deals with the cell towers and there has been recommendation by other counsel that that also be handled with a recommendation from the zoning board to the planning board for a coordinated review with the request that the planning board take the lead on it. Another thing I talked about with Counsel Moore, we could talk about more further is perhaps in the future is we could have some kind of memo of understanding with the planning board to deal with these kind of issues in the future. But I do as much as to the use of the property will be the same as in the past I do believe that this is a significant project given the 7 variances requested and given the size of the structure that is going to be put in there. I know for example that Mr. Lynch has submitted a proposed resolution. He is asking for example for this board to find that the site access for vehicular traffic will be improved due to the closure of all access points along Delaware Avenue and the relocation of the driveway access along Elsmere Avenue further away from the intersection of Delaware Avenue. With all due respect I do not know that this board is capable of making that conclusion. Also further down Mr. Lynch has asked this board to make a conclusion that the redevelopment of the existing commercial site will not have a significant adverse impact on air quality. The applicant is asking this board to find that a redevelopment of this existing commercial site will not have a significant adverse impact on noise. I, the material we have in front of us deals with parking it doesn't deal with these other issues. I don't know whether this has a significant impact on these issues, I am saying that I do not feel we do not have a record in front of us fully developed so that we can intelligently decide the issues that the applicant is asking for us to decide tonight.

Mr. DeCancio, Point of order on that Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Coffey, Sure.

 Mr. DeCancio, this board does not have the authority or the purview to address parking so I do not feel that should factor into our decision personally.

Attorney Moore, well the two parking, or however many parking variances.

Mr. DeCancio, parking variances, but I feel that....

Chairman Coffey, you know I would amend my comment I was refereeing to the relief requested pertained to primarily with respect to parking.

Mr. DeCancio, Also regarding traffic flow too. That is not under our purview.

Mr. Watson, Yeah I do not think we ever made a determination about air or based on air or traffic.

Chairman Coffey, but if you adopt this, if you pass Mr. Lynch's resolution you have made a determination as I read it.

Attorney Moore, let me in fairness to everybody here, in form the proposed negative declaration that Mr. Lynch has presented to the board is fine, and whatever agency or agencies make a determination under SEQRA on this project they will adopt something like this with recitations like this and the statement of supporting reason that appear on pages two and three whatever their content. I would agree with the Chairman if I was asked some of these I think are probably inappropriate but the form of a negative declaration if this board adopts it or if you refer to the

planning board would look like this. I did not prepare another proposed SEQRA negative declaration or resolution only because I was not asked to and if asked I can certainly do that for the next meeting.

Chairman Coffey, Fair enough. My concerns again was I am not saying the form was incorrect I understand that the language is consistent. My feeling in the training and research I have done is that the planning board and having served on it is better suited to deal with SEQRA issues better. I hope that we can get a determination get this back and get the applicant on the way. We have indicated that we are going to grant the variances, we are on record as saying that so I do not think that when the planning board gets this they are not going to be aware that the variances are going to be granted because they are already on record. So I do not see this as advocating our responsibility but just exercising our discretion under the law to have one coordinated SEQRA review rather than do it piecemeal. And that is my opinion.

Mr. Watson, I would actually like to comment. I was actually at that Hudson Valley training also and if you recall I pressed them asked them what was the preferred method was to handle these things and they did not have a preferred method in my view. They quickly backed away from any statement that I thought I heard seeking guidance for actually this case and future cases. So, I do not think there is a preferred method out there and this is something I have actively been pursuing over the last week or so. And in this particular case I do not think there is a detrimental effect for us to do an uncoordinated review. I am actually going to suggest that we do a negative declaration, uncoordinated review. My environmental concern is there is not enough green space. But what is going to be there is actually more than what is currently there between the two properties and is less a nonconforming issue if we did nothing. I also believe that the planning board is better suited to do a SEQRA review of this than we are, in my view.

Mr. DeCancio, I would just like to add, I disagree with part of the Applicants statement that we would be passing the buck should we go the coordinated review way, because there will be a review. That is an option we have under the law under the statute to go that route so we are not advocating our responsibility. At the same time I disagree with the Chairman also saying that you know, comparing this project to the cell tower project that there is a major impact on this area here. I agree with Board Member Watson that I feel the planning board is better to handle SEQRA; they handle it on a day to day basis. The fact is in my opinion this project, I keep hearing the terms from the Counsel and the Chairman is it the size and scope of this project. I know correct me if I am wrong but what is big about it, the square footage of the building I mean we voted last year on united health apartments which dwarfed this project. I feel like at the end of the day should we go the route of an uncoordinated review and at this point leave it with the planning board. We are not hindering their ability to do SEQRA; they do SEQRA like I said on a daily basis which I feel is a much better approach right now. Given the, where we are in the process of this project and everything to move this project forward. And I vote to go the uncoordinated route with a Negative Declaration prepared by our Counsel, prepared the way we want it written.

Mr. Watson, in all due respect to Mr. Lynch I would prefer our Counsel to do...

Mr. Lynch, I merely sent it as a proposal.

Chairman Coffey, Kenny, Lennie, comments?

Mr. Micelli, I kind of agree with my colleagues I mean we went through this several times. I mean the issue with the traffic is a DOT problem. And I think the project is, it's a wonderful site I think it is going to look great on the corner and we have researched it. You know we all voted for it and without the declaration we would have moved forward to the planning. I think they are more suited for SEQRA than we are and I am going to agree with my colleagues and I would like to see the project get going and clean that corner up.

Attorney Moore, Just again and forgive me if I am restating the obvious the comments that the planning board is more suited to do SEQRA. You guys would be doing a SEQRA

638 determination.

Mr. DeCancio, correct.

642 Mr. Micelli, right.

Attorney Moore, it just wouldn't be binding ok.

Mr. Micelli, Exactly

Mr. DeCancio, Sorry, I should have.

Attorney Moore, It's alright, I just wanted to make sure you knew what you were voting on.

Chairman Coffey, Board Member Umina, any comments?

Mr. Umina, well this is a real difficult decision here. I think my vote is going to be with the majority in terms of doing the uncoordinated review.

Chairman Coffey, All right, so at this point.

Attorney Moore, We need a motion. And again my suggestion gentlemen for you is to make 2 motions. You need to deal with the SEQRA first to elect to conduct an uncoordinated review under SEQRA to issue a... No you can't do that. You can direct me to prepare for your consideration at the next meeting an appropriate negative declaration and resolution as well as a resolution approving the variances requested by the applicant. That is really all we can do unless you want to adopt Mr. Lynch's.

Mr. Watson, I would make that motion.

Chairman Coffey, so we have to push this off to the next meeting anyway.

Attorney Moore, the next meeting but...

Mr. DeCancio, no we are approving right now...

Attorney Moore, You are directing me to prepare the necessary documents for a SEQRA negative declaration and an uncoordinated review and approval of the variances all of which I will prepare in writing which will then be in front of you at the May whatever meeting.

Chairman Coffey, Mr. Watson we had a motion.

Mr. DeCancio, Second.

Chairman Coffey, second by Mr. DeCancio for the Counsel to state an uncoordinated review. That is motion number 1, number 2 is a neg dec or no?

Attorney Moore, to prepare a resolution supporting an uncoordinated SEQRA review, the issuance of a negative declaration for the project and variances under SEQRA and a resolution approving the variances themselves.

Chairman Coffey, Do you want this all on one motion?

Attorney Moore, Yes, I mean they are separate documents and I will prepare separate documents which I will get to you before the next meeting but it is...

Chairman Coffey, the motion as stated by counsel for the three things, uncoordinated review, the negative declaration and also the granting of the variances for the applicant. Mr. Watsons

motion.

Mr. DeCancio, so you have to do SEQRA first?

Attorney Moore, You do and when we get back in May you will take up the SEQRA document first and then you will vote to approve the variance.

Chairman Coffey, so we are not approving the variances?

Attorney Moore, well you are directing me to

Chairman Coffey, Directing you to...

Attorney Moore, Well yeah you are voting to approve the variances...

Mr. DeCancio, It is two separate votes I believe, first on the SEQRA and then another motion for the variance.

Chairman Coffey, so the first motion by Mr. Watson is for an uncoordinated review and a finding of negative declaration and a second by Mr. DeCancio. All in favor? (Watson, Umina, Micelli & DeCancio voted in favor) opposed, I am opposed. The motion carries four to one.

Now do we have a motion to approve the variances?

Mr. DeCancio, So moved.

Mr. Umina, well do we do that next week?

 $\begin{array}{c} 721 \\ 722 \end{array}$ 

Attorney Moore, now you probably want it, you want to do it tonight. I mean again, I'll apologize, I was not here at the last meeting and I do not know the...

725 

Mr. DeCancio, we should probably go on record then.

Attorney Moore, Did you have the discussion that you wanted?

Mr. Umina, Yes we did.

Attorney Moore, did you want to have further discussion?

Chairman Coffey, There was one issue. We did have the one issue, we had a discussion on the public hearing that carried over into two meetings and I think the one question that was remaining was to whether the relief requested was the minimum amount. Wasn't that issue discussed?

Mr. DeCancio, I don't remember.

Chairman Coffey, Well I think we closed the hearing and had the discussion last meeting so I think we are ready to vote on that. Do we have a motion to approve the variances?

Me DeCancio, So moved.

Chairman Coffey, motion by Mr. Decancio, second.

Mr. Watson, Second.

Chairman Coffey, Mr. Watson Second. All in favor.

Entire Board, Aye.

Chairman Coffey, Opposed? Vote carries 5-0. Thank you. The next meeting you will prepare the paperwork Counsel and we'll have it.

Attorney Moore, Right, Again, I think we talked about this before but per the Town Zoning Code, every determination of the board you have rendered a determination tonight must be in the form of a resolution and I will bring those resolutions back to you in the May meeting.

All right and with that we are going to excuse you and call Attorney Silliman to the table.

\_\_\_\_\_\_

Chairman Coffey, Next on the agenda ESCO Tower presentation by Senior Town Planner Mr. Leslie regards to procedure for variance from Article VI, Section 128-61 F and discussion on an action on timeliness and SEQRA issues and we ask for Mr. Silliman to sit in as counsel on the ESCO matter. Mr. Leslie we received and I believe circulated around a chronology that you had done. If you could just in a couple minutes kind of briefly tell us where we are at with the application as it relates to the items that we are going to talk about.

Mr. Leslie, Yes the latest submittal that was sent to the zoning board was copies of the radio frequency propagations that were developed for Verizon Wireless and AT&T these maps show the need for the cell tower and that is where we are at with that project now. The history that I have provided dates back to February 2008 and shows the Applicants and Town's continuous back and forth of information as far as letters, request for information, the applicant responses to that information, the changing of that application from a 175' tower to a 120' tower which is what the RF propagation maps show currently. So the intent of the history was to show that the communication between the Town Department of Economic Development and Planning some information from the zoning board and the application has been going on extensively for about a year and a half. This was to address an issue that came up at the June 2009 meeting whether the applicant had responded to a letter from the building department indication that they needed to apply for an area variance or revise their application.

Chairman Coffey, There was a permit initially official according to the chronology filed on February 27, 08, is that right?

Mr. Leslie, Correct

Chairman Coffey, And then May 29, 2008 the building department granted a 60 day extension. Is that fair?

Mr. Leslie, Right before that March, 08 the building department indicated that the application needs variances for height and side yard setbacks and they had 60 days to either file an application to the board of appeals or revise the permit application. And within that time frame of the extension the applicant was working with the Town Planning Department to get in a complete application. We have a telecommunications code in our zoning law that list information that is needed to have a complete application. And they were working in that in order to file an application with the Zoning Board.

So they were working with staff since May of 2008 but as far as we know there has been any formal request for extension beyond the 60 days that was requested may 29 2008 that would have lapsed in July of 08. With the one 60 day extension that was granted by the building department and there was nothing further. Do we have somebody here from the applicant? Yes Mam.

Ms. Dougherty, My name is Jennifer Dougherty and I'm the Attorney here on behalf of the ESCO tower

Chairman Coffey, Ok and I got your submission date April 8 2010 and if you could, would you address the timeliness issue which is the issue. Normally the whole application needs to be in

within 60 days. I understand that you have your argument here but basically it is a two prong argument.

Ms Dougherty, It's a two prong argument where we had the extension that was granted and through continued communication between town officials and ZBA representatives there was a continued process that left this application open and continuing and being submitted. There was a two year process to get here today so we believe with that we ask that the board aqueous to that extension. Also pursuant to Town Law 274 A we do not believe that there is a requirement for area variance to make the appeal to the Building inspector prior to seeking an application before the ZBA. We believe that pursuant to that law as it starts and the direct quote is "no appeal from the Building Inspector is required for an area variance". So even though we applied to the building inspector and got a decision, an appeal can be made directly to the Board of Appeals for an area variance without the necessity of a decision or a determination by the Administrative Official charged with the enforcement of the zoning regulations. So we believe that we can be here as of right, not withstanding that procedure.

Chairman Coffey, the question that I had on section 274 A is I understand that this board has what I would call original jurisdiction of some matters that do not have to go to the Building Inspector first to get to us. But in this case you did go to the building department first does that change the equation at all. Do you have any authority for when somebody actually goes and gets the denial if the 60 day clock doesn't apply in that case?

Ms. Dougherty, I don't need any authority in that case because we took an extra unnecessary procedure, But I do not believe that we should be punished for taking an extra step when we could be here as of right anyway. Notwithstanding that we made that appeal, we made that original appeal and then came here we would still be here. If the board were to say it was not timely we would go to the building department and file this application tomorrow. So I do not know if anyone would win in that situation and be only a waste of time.

Attorney Silliman, I, by electing one option over the other you do not forfeit your rights you do not give up one. I could not find a case on that. You first prong of your argument is quite strong. The record shows a continued dialog with the town to progress this application. I think you were working in good faith with the department of economic Development and Planning. Obviously you have put in a lot of time and expense to get to where you are today. The legal term is estoppel by our courts of conduct. The applicant either was told or led to believe that the application was still pending while we were working with the otherwise why would staff still be working with the applicant if the project was untimely.

Chairman Coffey, and it seems from the chronology that there was a lot of effort put into the updating the application over the last two years or close to two years.

Attorney Silliman, And just note the type of studies that had, traffic studies are one thing but are standard and the types of analysis that had to do here, they are standard but involved and take time. From the record I would say they were working very cooperatively with the staff.

Chairman Coffey, Does anyone have any questions on the timeliness issue. Ok I know we have a SEQRA issue but we have to deal with this issue first. My comments are that I agree with Counsel's comments in which 274 allows them to go to us directly then they have the right to be here. Also the applicant has been working continually over the past two years and I feel the application is timely and we should not send them back to start the process over. Does anyone else have any thoughts or comments? Can I have a motion to find the applicants application timely so we can consider.

Mr. Umina, so moved.

Mr. Micelli, second.

Mr. Coffey all in favor? (all in favor) Apposed? (none) Ok so now you are timely so now we can

talk about our favorite subject SEQRA once again if you could address it.

870

871 872

877

878 879

880 881

882

883

884

889

890

891

892

893 894 895

896

897

898 899

900

901 902 903

904

905

906

907

908

909

915

916

917 918

919

920

921

922 923

924

925

926

927

Ms. Dougherty, That is great to hear because it is my favorite subject as well. I have never been in a room where people admitted that. As I stated earlier my name is Jennifer Dougherty and I represent ESCO Tower I am here tonight with Tom Butler and Jim Lauder here for ESCO Tower located here in Delmar, and Mr. Chuck Preska, who is the property owner of the proposed site. As the board knows we are here seeking area variances and I know this has been discussed previously for setback and height. There is a maximum of 90 feet in height and we are seeking a 120 foot tower with an AT&T and Verizon installment on it. As everyone knows based on the the chronology that we just heard it has been a long and arduous trip to be here. Notable land marks along the way were on June 17, 2009 there was a public hearing when the timeliness issue was discussed and multiple other issues were discussed and there was a request for additional information, additional RF analysis. And then there was a discussion of the ZBA wanting to hire an RF consultant and I understand that Ron Graves was hired. We completed additional studies, Ron Graves made comments, Rob Leslie submitted comments on February 17<sup>th</sup> on additional information that we had submitted in January, so that information is out there. In addition to that in response to those February 17<sup>th</sup> letters we submitted this April 8<sup>th</sup> submittal which includes an affidavit from an RF engineer that works for AT&T, Michael Schwedatschenko, and includes additional information based on the comments from Ron Graves relevant to the Verizon RF analysis radio frequency analysis. It is my understand that Mr. Graves had a scheduling conflict and that he will be at a future meeting where we will discuss those RF issues so lest I spoil my thunder and repeat myself I will skip over the RF and save that for the future meeting. We are here tonight to discuss the two issues, timeliness which we have gotten out of the way and SEQRA. And kudos to Mr. Moore who I believe is the Attorney who left and spoke earlier about SEQRA and it was a great primer. SEQRA really is my favorite subject n the world. And we are here tonight, we are seeking a review as an unlisted action and a lot of my arguments are similar to the arguments that were discussed. Just as a refresher we have our options. If we do a coordinated review where often you would ask the planning board if they want to be lead agency or do you want us to be lead agency and then you make that decision and then the lead agency takes over and does the review for everyone. We are of course requesting an uncoordinated review as specified in our document and that is in part that this has been a long and aqueous journey to get here. This application has been with the ZBA and the Building Department for some time. This issue was discussed in June of 2009, if it was going to be a coordinated review we were going to have to go through that process going off to another board presenting the project and then come back to this board and present the project. We just think that it is an unnecessary extra step and time issue at this point. And we understand completely an uncoordinated review creates a little more work for us. We have to present our SEQRA information to this board; this board makes its decision. It is not binding on the planning board. We go to the planning board and they get the information and it is brand new to them and we [present that to them. So in our opinion it is a win, win situation. Everyone gets there environmental review, no one is prejudges by the uncoordinated review and it is perfectly legal and permissible underneath SEQRA. That would be our preference to do that and there is also the very practical aspect to that. This is not like a building where you need a use variance, this is a telecommunications facility. The key issue is where is this tower going to stand? If this board, and we have already moved the tower based on feedback from National Grid and feedback from the County, if the tower is moved by any number of feet it changes the environmental review, it changes the site plan and it changes the project whole heartedly. It is not like you have a building with four corners and you are looking to build it. What you are looking at with a telecommunications facility is that one very small spot where it sits. So we would want to have the ZBA make their decision, do their SEQRA review decide and give us some security as to where this tower will be located before we develop the site plan and go off to the planning board for their review because it is crucial that we know and that the planning board know what the ZBA's thought process is. And we are also on, and as we discussed this is 2 years down the road and this could have been a little different conversation. It could have been discussed previously or decided on, but at this point we have some momentum we have the new RF study, we have got Mr. Graves retained to do this. We want to keep moving this forward and we think that the ZBA has significant information to do the environmental review, to look at the photos to move forward with this application knowing that the planning board is

going to get their bite of the apple too. My notes are out of order because I really wanted to talk about timeliness second. I wanted to thank Mr. Leslie for doing that time line. I know it was a lot of work even to put the correspondence together. We appreciate that and we appreciate the board handling that this evening. So what we are ultimately requesting is that the ZBA move to continue with an uncoordinated review and move to continue the public hearing at the next available opportunity. If the board has any questions we would be more than happy to answer those. Also I noticed that after I sent these out if you look at the overlays which are underneath tab C, the Verizon overlays. It is much easier to look at them if you have the base map to pull in and out, underneath the overlays so I made some of these up, and I apologize.

Mr. DeCancio, C I do not think it is C.

Ms. Dougherty, There are two C's. I have exhibit C, and you see then you can slip this here and look at it exactly. If you can't sleep at night you can study the RF analysis.

Ms Dougherty. So that completes my remarks and does anyone have any questions for anything that they would like to know.

Mr. Micelli. I have a couple of questions for you. I know back in June we had discussed the height and I think I don't know if you did a study or not the difference in the 120 foot tower and the regulation 90 foot tower, there was not much difference in that if I remember correctly. We also had the consultant here if you remember the gentleman that reviewed all the information and that no matter where you go in town the bars really did not matter because you could still pick up the reception on your phone. And I think your argument was that if you have one bar you will not get reception anywhere in town and he said that you can so I was just a little confused on that. If you remember, I do not know if you were here?

Ms. Dougherty, I was not here.

Mr. Micelli, so my concern is the height and what is the difference in the regulation 90 foot that is allowed compared to the 120 foot proposed. So the consultant is saying one thing and your staff is saying another thing.

Ms. Dougherty, The first issue that bar issue, I know there was a discussion at that meeting here Mr. Graves talked about the signal strength and the bars and I believe ultimately what he stated to you was that with an analog phone, remember where there used to be five bars?

Mr. Micelli, Right.

Ms. Dougherty, That it was significant of your signal strength. The new digital phones, once you have a bar you have signal strength. But I do not believe that he went as for to say it does not matter where you are in town you're going to have coverage. Because I think when you look at the RF analysis that we included in here it shows that there are significant coverage gaps. On the sheet that I just handed out, this is the base map for Verizon where we are showing white that is below neg 85 in terms of signal strength. So your coverage is going to be diminished in those places where it is white. Now if you put to the overlays it shows different coverage scenarios underneath different towers and different scenarios. Let's take for example underneath exhibit C, not letter C, exhibit C, if you overlay this, go to the maps, the very first one and you put you base map underneath where white is where there is not sufficient coverage. Now this is basically saying that if you put a tower or equipment on the Slingerlands site or on the water tank that is where you coverage would be improved, you would have sufficient signal strength to avoid dropped call and avoid interruption. Now this gets to your second question where the tower and the height, you go to the last overlays before you get back to the base map. You are looking at this one that shows the tower at 90 feet and one that shows the tower at 110. You take this map and you put it underneath there and this shows you what you are going to get at 90 feet and you see if you look here this is 90 feet in brown and this is 110 so you can compare the difference and you'see these houses now covered in green get coverage. Their I Phones work they are downloading data they are happy. Their neighbors over here if you went with this one

you will see that one street is going to get coverage and in e is not. So this speaks to the height and why it is necessary. This does not adequately cover what our, what Verizon needs to cover with this tower. And then you see you have your other towers and other coverage you are going to have gaps. And the only way to address the gaps is to put in more equipment put in another antenna put in another tower and that is what we want to avoid. We want to get in cover as much as you can and then avoid the proliferation of towers.

Chairman Coffey, Can we get back to the SEQRA, I am sorry.

Ms. Dougherty, Sorry, it is my second favorite subject.

Chairman Coffey, That's ok, not a problem. So again what is, did you answer the question?

Ms. Dougherty, That goes to the height, and why we believe what we can justify the height based on the need. So those two things tie together.

Chairman Coffey, In terms of the benefit as you see it in uncoordinated review is it would get a final determination by the board and go on your merry way at least. Then you would still have to get to the substance of the variance before you can go to the planning board.

Ms. Dougherty, That is right, so we would come back SEQRA, SEQRA, resolution. And then move on, talk to Ron Grave's go through the RF analysis, make our case as we have in prior application but complete our final presentation on the variance application. Once we know the exact location of the tower, move over to the planning board knowing what the ZBA's thought process is.

Chairman Coffey, Does anyone have any other questions in regards to SEQRA?

Mr. Micelli, I have just one more question. When we went back, maybe you can answer this there was a group of residents that were against the tower. Was that you're your tower that they were arguing about? They were at the school. That was not you guys? Ok, ok.

Mr. Butler, That was not us.

1020 Mr. Micelli, I just wanted to clear that up. 

Mr. Watson, it was the middle school tower, no it was Hamagrael School tower.

Chairman Coffey, is there any other question for Ms. Dougherty in regards to SEQRA issues.

Mr. DeCancio, the one thing that I see as a difference here is it is going to cause an aesthetic change to the area. I know there are wires, power grid wires going through it but an actual cell tower I feel will change the character a little bit of the community so I think that there may be a bigger environmental impact here. It is more than just, you made an example of a building. I feel like a cell tower is a big difference. Put aside health and safety concerns you are changing this area which is a farm by putting up a big cell tower.

Chairman Coffey, Do you have any questions otherwise I am going to ask Keith to weigh in. Are there any other questions from the board? Keith. do you want to respond to anything the applicant said.

1036
1037 Attorney Silliman, Yes I just want to talk a little bit about SEQRA. You guys are getting quite the education about SEQRA and coordinated review.
1039

Mr. Micelli, it was just last week that we went to that school.

1042 Attorney Silliman. I just want to say something about coordinated review because you guys are 1043 down in the grass and not seeing the forest. The forest is coordinated review is assigned when you have like DEC having to talking to DOT who is talking to another entity over here. It is very rare when you get into a situation where you have two boards coordinating that are part of the same town. That adds a different layer of complexity to the concept of coordinated review because we also have to look at it from the perspective of consistency from the town and more importantly efficiency within the Town. Now this project is a little bit different from the last project which you had. If you think about it, who is here talking to you, but the town planner a TDE and the same people that will be advising the planning board. My recommendation would be to you and you may find this as a surprise is you opt for a coordinated review. Talk to the planning board and see if the planning board would want to take lead agency role for the review and then have a consistent SEQRA review on behalf of the town going forward. That would be my recommendation to you. I am not going to get into a lot of the background because you heard from Mike and the background here. I am sorry; your first name is Jennifer? What Jennifer said and I agree with, Rob Leslie has put a lot of work in on this project and that work should benefit both Boards. In the interest of consistency and efficiency I think that this case can be distinguished from the last to be just as, and begs for a coordinated review. I am pretty sure wearing my other hat that the planning board would assert leading agency status for the SEQRA review dealing with the issues that you just raised, aesthetics, health and safety so that would be my recommendation. But other than that I do not argue with anything that Jennifer said.

Chairman Coffey, Any other questions for Counsel or Miss Dougherty on SEQRA

Ms. Dougherty, No, but we do respectfully disagree and would appreciate this board moving this application along. As you know it has been a two year process and we really think that we need the security and certainty of the location of the tower before moving to the planning board. And with all due respect to Mr. Graves the consultant, the planning board will certainly have his benefit and it is the applicant that pays those fees. So either way it is the same result, only this will move it along much more expeditiously.

Chairman Coffey, I understand the need to move it along but as I understand the chronology not much has happened since February, is that fair?

Ms. Dougherty. Since ...

1078 Chairman Coffey, February 16<sup>th</sup>. 

1080 Ms Dougherty, of this year?

1082 Chairman Coffey, Yes.

1084 Ms. Dougherty, when we submitted the additional information? 

Chairman Coffey, Yes.

Ms. Dougherty, we received the letters we responded with studies, the RF analysis getting the engineers to come together to look at the specific requirements. We were working behind the scenes very diligently to get that information in. I was re, not that the board is particularly interest in this but I was retained right at just about that point so and I hit the ground running and got here pretty quick.

Chairman Coffey, Ok are there any other comments otherwise I will weigh in. I have made my thoughts known previously about coordinated review and why I do think it is a good idea. I do agree with Keith like I did with Mike earlier that when you are dealing with something like SEQRA and a project such as this it would be wise to do a coordinated review and just have one agency weigh in on the environmental impacts of the project. And I would recommend a letter be sent to the planning board asking them to be lead agency on a coordinated review.

1101 Mr. Leslie, Can I say something?

1103 Chairman Coffey, sure.

 Mr. Leslie, Just looking at their response letter and material dated April 8 they do ask for a SEQRA review for a tower based on a height of 150. If you recall the tower height of 120 is what they are proposing for coverage at this time but it's buildable to 150. So they are asking for a SEQRA review of 150 so I guess the question is are they still looking for the 150 height so that if coordinated review is done that whether it is the zoning board or the planning board, looks at the visual impacts of 150 as opposed to 120.

Chairman Coffey, address that Ms. Dougherty.

 Ms. Dougherty, yes, it is a segmentation issue that was previously discussed in the June meeting. We are seeking for a SEQRA review of the height at 150 and the reason is for that is for efficiency. This would be, we would be done with the environmental review. If there are additional carriers that could come on and collocate of course that is much better than building a new tower. It would proceed to the ZBA get a review for their variances and then proceed to the planning board for their special use permit. But the SEQRA review would have already been considered. That is....

Chairman Coffey, SAEQRA Buildable to 150?

M. Dougherty, SEQRA Buildable to 150.

Attorney Coffey, Do a conservative worst case analysis, it makes sense.

Mr. Platel, the original variance is for 120 or 110.

Mr. Leslie, the variance is for 120.

ivii. Desire, the variance is for 12

2 Mr. Platel, 120.

Mr. DeCancio, so should they want to go up to 150 they would seek another variance?

Mr. Platel, Correct.

Attorney Silliman, Yes, but they would not have to go through SEQRA again.

Mr. DeCancio, they would not.

Attorney Silliman, No.

Chairman Coffey, so you want the SEQRA review on the 150?

 Ms. Dougherty. The reason is that if we could show a carrier that needed 150 we would do that right now. We do not have that carrier so we need that in order to show your need for your area variance application so we are not seeking it at this time. We have justification for the 120 but SEQRA review is a separate issue.

Chairman Coffey, Do any other member want to comment on the SEQRA issue?

 Mr. DeCancio, I would like to comment on this SEQRA. I hate to say it again but I disagree with the Chairman and think this project is significantly different than the last. I think you have to base things on, take them up as they come one by one. I believe that this is a cell tower, there are I believe many people say and many groups and organizations are saying there is a major environmental impact. Whether it be aesthetics, health or whatever it may be. I feel that a coordinated review on this project makes more sense because this is really; I agree the town needs to come up with a plan on how we are going to deal with cell towers. Obviously there are

- other applications before the town so I think on this project, yeah I support a coordinated review.
- 1161 1162 Mr. Umina, Didn't the Chairman support a coordinated review too?
- 1163 1164 Chairman Coffey, I did, right.
- 1165 Chairman Correy, Fara, Fight.
- Mr. Umina, so you were not disagreeing with the Chairman. 1167
- Mr. DeCancio. It was on the last project I disagree.
- 1170 Chairman Coffey, He sees a distinction from the prior project where I do not. 1171
- Mr. Umina, but on this subject you are supporting the Chairman 1173
- 1174 Mr. DeCancio, I support a coordinated review.
- 1175 1176 Chairman Coffey, he supports a coordinated review.
- 1177 1178 Mr. Umina, I was confused.
- 11791180 Mr. DeCancio, Sorry, this is my second language.1181
- 1182 Chairman Coffey, does anyone else want to be heard on the issue.
- Mr. Watson, I agree there are different factors and considerations that we are weighing on this case so I actually agree with our counsel this time around that we should do a coordinated review and ask the planning board to be lead agency.
- 1188 Mr. Micelli, I agree too.
- 1189 1190 Mr. Umina, I agree.
- 1191 1192 Chairman Coffey, do you want us to do 2 motions, coordinated review and lead agency? 1193
- Mr. Silliman, no, just do a motion for a coordinated review and request that the planning board take on lead agency.
- 1197 Chairman Coffey, so can we have a motion as counsel indicated for a coordinate review and a request for the planning board to take lead agency.

  1199
- 1200 Mr. DeCancio, so moved.
- 1201 1202 Chairman Coffey, DeCancio, Second?
- 1203 1204 Mr. Micelli, I'll second that.
- 1205 1206 Chairman Coffey, Lennie, All in favor?
- 1207 1208 All members, Aye 1209
- 1210 Opposed, silence 1211

1216

- 1212 Chairman Coffey, so that is it. We do have a draft letter I think Mr. Leslie helped draft it up and a draft resolution as well.
- 1214 1215 Mr. Leslie, yes, we classified the action as an unlisted action.
- 1217 Attorney Silliman, can I have one?

Chairman Coffey, Do you have them? 1222 Mr. Silliman, can I have one minute to read them? Once again I... Chairman Coffey, he stepped in at the last minute so if you can work with Keith he will get what needs to be done and signed. I think you actually sign the letter. 1226 Mr. Umina started the discussion and stated that he believed that it was no fault of the Konicek's and the errors were made by others not in their control. I believe that they are in need of peace of mind and believe it should be approved. Chairman Coffey, I can agree with Ken but you could say that it was a self created hardship but the alternative would be to make them tear it down over 1.2' is ridiculous. Also taking into account that the land behind the lot was donated to the Audubon Society by her family and if they did not donate that land they would not be here at all. Are there any other comments from the board? With no other comments the Chairman asked for a motion which was made by Ken Umina and was seconded by Dave DeCancio, with a 5-0 vote all in favor. Ken Umina, started this discussion stating that this is for a 6 foot fence and it is in the front yard but really it is not, it is setback and is actually behind someone else's property. And I did see that the shrubs are coming down and I would be in favor of the application. Mr. DeCancio stated he visited the site also and that the fence is in the front yard by definition but is really located more in the side yard and he would not have a problem with the fence. He also pointed out that no one spoke in opposition to the fence and that the one neighbor directly affected told the applicant that she was in favor of the fence. Mr. Micelli said that he would also be in favor of the fence. Chairman Coffey asked for a Motion which was made by Ken Umina and seconded by Lennie Micelli. With a 5-0 vote in favor the variance application was approved. The board was going to adjourn but Ron Levesque with the sign studio showed up to give more information that the board had asked for. Mr. Levesque, I guess that the board had issues and I am here to address them in regards to the type, size of the sign. We spoke to Mr. Platel and he said to make sure we were here. Basically the legal ramifications for the Jiffy lube and Hoffman's are is that Hoffman's is the franchisee for Jiffy Lube in this area from Kingston the Oueensbury. Years ago when Jiffy lube was a franchiser and was handing out franchises they did it easily because of hard times, they were facing bankruptcy. A lot of these franchises like

Hoffman's were allowed to do as they pleased and co-mingled the 2 identities. Now they are 2

legal identities and should not have been co-mingled. Things changed for Jiffy Lube and they are now financially sound and want to get the identity back. Prior to April 2008 they started contacting the franchises to get the logos off of the other signs so they can stand alone and refresh their logo with new color schemes, earthy color tones. When Hoffman's found out that Jiffy lube wanted to change and Hoffman's decided to do the same. Now that the identities are separated they want to stand on their own.

We came into play with them when they asked us to find out what they could do in all of the municipalities in which they were located. We did look at the Bethlehem site because it has been pretty much Hoffman's identity for years. But it is the roof structure which they did not want to get rid of. We came up with the new sign that is an internally illuminated box sign that is a 6 foot in height off the ground. This is to retain the landscaping under the sign that Hoffman's does that other people are hoping they could achieve. They were asked by other municipalities to do monument sign but had been allowed to raise it because the other municipalities did not want to lose the landscaping package that they do at the base of the sign.

The board brought up that the actual sign was going to be wider than the existing sign and that was agreed on after a short discussion. Mr. DeCancio said that he did not have big concerns about the height but that the big issue was the internal illumination of the sign. Mr. LeVesque stated that the internally illuminate signs or a cleaner sign as far as lighting goes. You do not get hot and cold spots with the internally lit signs like you do with the exterior lights.

Mr. Micelli asked about why you could not do a monument sign like the CVS. He responded for the most part that CVS does not have an identity program. That sign for CVS was custom made for that location. The signs on the wall are not, they can be internally illuminated in the future. The McDonalds sign is an internally illuminated sign but it is not illuminated that way as are the CVS wall signs. Mr. Micelli asked if they could do the same sign and illuminate it from the exterior. Mr. LeVesque said yes but it would have the hot and cold spots and it would look like there are lights blown out in the sign. It would not look as nice as an internally lighted, uniformly lit sign.

Chairman Coffey and Mr. DeCancio asked about the sign program, sign policy that the applicant was supposed to supply to the board. Mr. Levesque said he does have the info and that they only have a choice of the signs that are in the program which only allows them to have internally lighted signs. Anything other than what is offered would be a custom made sign. Hoffman's is allowed to have both identities on one sign where normally they, Jiffy Lube may ask for individual signs for each use. They are going to change the sign to earth colors and tone it down and also keep the roof system. Chairman Coffey and Mr. DeCancio asked for verification that Jiffy Lube is making Hoffman's change the signs which was provided by Mr. Levesque. Yes, that is the signage package we just went over and starting in April 2008 and all the franchises were given 3 years to change over to the new branding so that they are uniform. Hoffman's is being pressured by Jiffy Lube to get the signage changed by the end of the year. They want the signs to be consistent with the Jiffy Lube branding. Mr. Micelli asked if any were done in the area and the answer was that there is one in Latham that is done. This is not just for the area it is for all Jiffy Lubes. Mr. Umina asked if they would consider exterior illumination and the answer was yes but they would request that they give the sign that is requested and do upward lighting.

1313	Chairman Coffey noted that the Valero had goose neck lighting and Mr. LeVesque stated that it
1314	could not be done that way because of the roof and that with Hoffman's landscaping they prefer
1315	ground lights. Mr. Umina asked if it would it be a problem to do the up lighting and Mr.
1316	Levesque said yes because of the landscaping and also that they want to keep this as close as
1317	possible to the existing sign.
1318	
1319	The meeting was closed on a motion from Mr. Watson and Seconded by Mr. Micelli with all in
1320	favor at 9:05 pm.
1321	
1322	
1323	Respectfully submitted.
1324	Mark J. Platel